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Thornbury and District Museum 

The Kington Disposal Project – Clearing the Store 

 

• The problem: a large quantity of agricultural items in a poor condition 

• The successful solution: 20% added to the museum collection, 55% 

rehomed to other organisations and 25% sent for recycling 

 

Background story 
 

Most of the items included in this disposal project had been collected together by local 

historical society members back in 1974.  Local farmers had already adopted more modern 

practices but were reluctant to dispose of their pieces of old equipment and the fond 

memories which went with them.  The items were stored in various locations, mostly in the 

farmers’ own barns, and their details had been listed.  The intention at the time was to save 

them for a future local agricultural and country crafts museum and further items were added 

over the years.  This was long before our small museum came into being.   

 

In 1986, Thornbury and District Museum was established in a small town building and the 

existence of the stored items was acknowledged, pending further developments.   

 

During 2002, the storage and conservation of large agricultural items in all South 

Gloucestershire’s museums was recognised as a problem.  A report looked at the difficulties 

in finding and funding a suitable store for those objects which could not be accommodated in 

existing museums, but no satisfactory solution was found.  This study was precipitated when 

some of our own local farmers wanted the use of their barns back.   

 

By 2003 the farmers felt the need to fully reclaim the use of their barns and all the items were 

transported to Kington, near Thornbury, in a convoy of vehicles (no doubt defying many traffic 

regulations) and into an old piggery at Thornbury Self Storage.  This was arranged by 

museum and other volunteers and we are indebted to the helpfulness of the Staley family 

who operate this business facility.  A minimal rental for the piggery was arranged, and this 

cost has been borne by the museum until its closure.  The intention was to quickly examine 

and evaluate all the items and decide which could be of use and which should be offered 

elsewhere or scrapped.  Sadly, the lead volunteer on the project died unexpectedly and 

evaluation was halted for the time being.    

 

During 2004, Thornbury & District Heritage Trust, which runs the museum, questioned 

whether it should be supporting the storage of old, and mainly decrepit and deteriorating farm 

equipment for any length of time as it would, before long, become an unsustainable drain on 

financial resources.   It had proved impossible to establish a local district-wide agricultural 

museum as no suitable site could be found and no funds could be sourced to maintain any 

prospective facilities.   

 

Thornbury and District Museum volunteers undertook a review of the store, which now 

contained over 600 items, to establish the content, condition, value and future prospects.   
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In December 2004, the store was visited by David Singleton and Chris West, Bristol Museum 

conservationists, who made a full report.  They made recommendations on how the items 

could be conserved, or at least made safe, while the decision about their future was 

discussed.  By this time the store contents had undergone some sorting with protection from 

incoming rain and birds.  Free shelving had been obtained and old lists had been gathered 

together to help identify everything as many original labels were damaged and unreadable.   

  

Some members of the Trust’s Council wished to retain and conserve all the items for the 

museum’s collection but that presented many problems, particularly concerning cost, storage 

space and volunteer time.  The proposals were viewed with scepticism by some trustees who 

felt that the demands of securing long-term storage, adequate conservation and the need to 

allow public access had been underestimated.  At no time would regular public access to the 

Kington store be possible.  Further advice was sought.   

 

In April 2008, after much discussion, trustees commissioned an assessment and report by 

Fiona Macalister, Conservation Development Officer, and she confirmed many of the same 

problems: a leaking building, no electricity, damp and nesting birds plus the limits on 

volunteer time and expertise and not least, the cost.  The future of the store remained a 

difficult problem for the trustees to agree to, while the objects continued to deteriorate.   

 

During 2011 T&DHT trustees agreed that any plan for an agricultural museum or proper 

storage could not be realised due to the limitations of volunteer time, cost, and crucially the 

absence of any prospective premises with public access.   

• No long-term ability to satisfactorily store and make use of them for display or public 

accessibility could be established   

• The objects were deteriorating and any future usefulness was diminishing.   

• Our limited funds had been diverted to retaining these items for many years, although 

with the best intentions   

• Our volunteers were not able to undertake sufficient conservation work to make any 

meaningful improvements to the condition of the objects or the store   

• Furthermore, there was no prospect of public access 

• Further advice would again be sought. 

 

The decision was taken to take steps to explore what steps would need to be taken to 

dispose of the items in accordance with approved Disposal Procedures, adopted in the 

Acquisition and Disposal Policy 2009 (which has since been replaced by our Collections 

Development Policy).  

 



 

2011 - Getting to work on the Kington Disposal Project 

The first job was to further tidy and sort the store and items.  A large team of volunteers 

numbered, labelled and listed everything during May 2011 and the information was entered 

into a spreadsheet.  All objects were assigned an ‘Emergency Kington’ number, EK001 to 

EK600+, and identified with a permanently numbered Tyvek label, to prevent any further loss 

of information by damp or mouse damage.  This was an heroic effort, and the Tyvek labels 

and the spreadsheet have been crucial to accomplishing all the further stages. 

   

   

In June 2012, Andy King, Curator, Bristol L Shed, was commissioned to conduct a survey 

and give a report.  
 

He reported that: 

“There are no objects that immediately present themselves as stars.  The bulk of the 

collection is made up of common and widely-collected agricultural or domestic items, 

frequently duplicated in other museum collections.  With few exceptions, their condition is 

incomplete and poor or fair at best.  

“The poor quality and low historical value of the material, together with its lack of provenance, 

renders it unworthy of long-term preservation against the day when the museum might have 

space for its display.  The Trust is considering taking the laudable decision to seek to gain 

approval to proceed with dispersal of the collections and the abandonment of the store, which 

will free them of rental costs that account for a considerable proportion of their annual 

budget.” 

 

Andy made individual comments and suggestions on all the items, to be recorded in the 

invaluable spreadsheet.  It is significant that Bristol Museums were unable to find any objects 

to add to their own collection due to existing duplications.  

  

Trustees agreed to develop an action plan based on the report.  The museum is grateful to 

Andy King and also to Julie Reynolds, MDO, for assistance in securing funding for the 

survey.  

 



 

In March 2013 trustees approved an Action Plan to work towards closure of the store.   
 

It was realised that the title to almost all items remained with the Olveston Parish History 

Society who advised the museum that they were unable to accept the items back, or manage 

disposal themselves, and asked the museum to do this on their behalf.  A catalogue of all the 

Kington items, based on the now often updated spreadsheet, was put together as a working 

document.  A team of volunteers undertook to review each item and report back to Council.  

Objects were broadly designated ‘keep’, ‘consider’, ‘offer for rehoming’ or ‘scrap’, the latter 

for anything which had deteriorated beyond salvation.    
 

Although almost all of the items were not owned by the museum, therefore not accessioned, 

the decision was taken to follow recommended disposal procedures, with particular reference 

to our Acquisitions and Disposal Policy, replaced by our Collections Development Policy in 

2014, which were both approved during our Accredited Museum applications.  During 

disposal, priority would be given to Accredited and Registered museums, then other heritage 

related organisations, until all possibilities were exhausted and the remaining items could be 

offered to any suitable home.   
 

By November 2013, following a first pass through the list, a number of objects were 

earmarked for the museum’s own collection, some were reserved pending comparison with 

items already in the collection, others were returned to former owners, and some were 

confirmed as ‘scrap’.  Specific potential homes for some items were suggested and the rest 

would be offered for rehoming as widely as possible.   
 

A manageable list of objects for prospective recipients was drawn up and circulated, firstly 

through the Museums Association’s ‘Find an Object’ and the Rural Museums Network; we 

are members of both.  After this, a number of museums were contacted individually.  This 

stage was mainly conducted by email and some photographs were circulated, along with an 

offer to forward further details and specific photographs on request.  After several months of 

advertising and repeated emails, with some success, the list was offered to any recognised 

heritage organisation, and much later to other organisations or individual collectors.   
 

Documentation of all stages of the disposal progress has been maintained, and 

items were photographed as required.  By the end of the project almost all objects had been 

photographed and the images form a valuable record to be added to our digital archive.   

 

During 2014 and 2015 a small number of items were rehomed and the list of available items 

was recirculated.  Volunteers had noticed the very large number of offers of objects for 

disposal by other Rural Museums Network members during that period.  Many museums 

seemed to be feeling the effects of the recession and needed to draw back on operations, or 

were needing to review and rationalise their collections.  The lists of objects for disposal were 

often very similar to our own, illustrating a worrying nation-wide trend.  Naturally, this did not 

increase our optimism that we would find homes for our own objects.  

 

In early 2016 fresh responses through the Rural Museums Network were received.  
 

The first big object to find a home was a very large and heavy apple scratter, with massive 

stone drums to crush apples for a cider mill.  This was taken to Worcestershire for restoration 

and volunteer training, and was definitely the hardest item to move.  Luckily the Staleys were 

able to assist with a forklift.   



 

During 2016:  An impressively large number of small objects were accepted by the Rural Life 

Centre near Farnham, Surrey.  GWR railway related items were gifted to the Steam Museum 

at Swindon (Thornbury station was on the ‘wrong’ Midland line).  Avon Valley Railway were 

pleased to acquire tools for their displays and their workshop - an industrial Singer sewing 

machine would soon be stitching carriage seat covers.  St Augustine’s Farm in 

Gloucestershire, with its embryonic farming museum, collected a large number of very large 

objects.  The list included many objects that we were very happy to see rehomed as we had 

failed to find an Accredited or Registered museum which would receive them.   
 

 

Loading the apple scratter and other apple related objects, bound for Worcestershire: 

   
 

A large number of small objects going to the Rural Life Centre, and to Avon Valley Railway: 

     
 

And loading large items being taken to St Augustine’s Farm Collection: 

     
 

 

Further items were happily accepted by other local and not 

so local organisations.   
 

Objects were routinely photographed as they were 

prepared for collection, giving a record for completeness 

and future reference.    
 

By the end of 2016, a view of the store showed rewarding 

and encouraging empty spaces  



 

By early 2017 the museum optimistically set a target date of Easter 2017 to finally clear the 

store and end the project, although this overran just a few months.  

 

Additional items had been brought to the museum to add to the collection and storage space 

was successfully rearranged.  

 

The Staley family was advised that we would not be needing to renew the storage agreement 

for another year, and they were most accommodating, reducing the remaining rental 

according to the smaller amount of space used.  They also took an interest in the remaining 

items and we agreed to allow them to retain some objects, which were not wanted by any 

heritage-related organisation, on their farm.  Thus some items were effectively returned to 

donor, staying in the local farming community.    

 

Gloucestershire Beekeepers had added a honey separator to their demonstration collection.  

‘Men in Sheds’, operating from Kingswood Museum South Glos, took a lathe which had been 

heavily restored to use themselves.  Rubber tyres were taken to J R Gould Steam 

Restorations near Bath, to add to their collection or to be put to use.   
 

Further contacts brought us to ‘Tools for Self Reliance’ who were delighted with a van full of 

items to either refurbish for overseas aid or to sell on to raise funds for the charity.   
 

Ivie King’s board advertising her chickens was returned to a farm belonging to the current 

King family and another member of the King family was pleased to accept a number of partly 

worked wooden articles from a former local carpenter’s workshop for his own workshop, 

keeping a traditional craft alive.  
 

Tools for Self Reliance, wood loaded for the new workshop home, and empty shelves: 
 

    
 

A small number of items from the museum’s collection which had already been cleared for 

disposal were also dispatched to new homes through this project.  These disposals formed 

part of the review of the museum’s collection and documentation, an important part of our 

Forward Plan and Collections Development Policy.   

 

Having exhausted all museum, heritage and charitable possibilities, we took a number of 

objects to the local Auction House in Wotton-Under-Edge and were very pleasantly rewarded 

by both a substantial sum of money and the knowledge that the objects were all acquired by 

someone who wanted them.  This was a better outcome than we could have achieved 

ourselves.  Throughout the disposal process we were given modest donations from grateful 

recipients, and all this income has been ring-fenced for collection care.    



 

By mid July 2017 the store was almost cleared and a few items with homes already identified 

were stacked together in one pile.   

 

A second pile contained items which might be of some interest, otherwise they would need to 

be scrapped, and a third pile for confirmed scrappage contained items that we had to admit 

were beyond saving or use.  Both of these piles of objects were soon snapped up by a local 

collector and dealer who would make what use he could of them or dispose of them, 

promising to share any meaningful profit he might make with the museum. 

 

A wood and cast-iron sack balance (which volunteers had become quite attached to) was 

taken to the museum to be conserved and used for display in the museum garden.  A 

traditional scythe that we could not bear to part with, although we had no idea where we 

could display it, was also taken to the museum to be conserved and accessioned.   

 

In August, the very last agricultural item was ‘dispatched’.  This was a blue wooden 

winnowing machine, riddled with woodworm and with very rusty non-working parts.  As no-

one could or would take it, the decision was taken to break it up and volunteers swiftly 

reduced it to a pile of wood and dust and a small quantity of scrap iron.  The Staley family 

volunteered to dispose of the wood and we took the metal parts to the recycling centre.  

Finally, Thornbury Town Council were happy to collect the empty shelving for their stores, the 

last action of the disposal process.   

 

    

   
 

 

 

 

The door was padlocked by museum volunteers 

 for the last time 

 

 

 



 

October 2017 - the conclusion of the project 

 

The disposal of these items has taken museum volunteers just over four years since the 

Action Plan was approved, considerably more than ‘at least a year in all probability’ which 

Andy King had predicted.    
 

The Trust had shouldered the financial burden of the store for nine years before the decision 

to work towards closure, and for five more after that.  The closure will release funds for other 

museum projects.  Furthermore, the removal of this burden of responsibility and financial cost 

is a great relief to us all.  We are also proud that so many objects could be rehomed, and that 

relatively little material met permanent disposal.     
 

During this period, the museum has also made three Accreditation Applications and Returns 

to the MLA and subsequently to ACE, with the award of Full Accreditation in 2009, 2013 and 

most recently on September 21st, 2017.  Just in time, we were able to supply the information 

contained in this report to the Accreditation Panel as confirmation that this specific objective 

in our Forward Plan has been achieved and that the project is concluded.   
 

One piece of equipment had been overlooked when St Augustine’s farm collected a lorry load 

of objects which included bellows from a smithy.  It has now been delivered and reunited with 

the rest of the bellows although it is not quite clear how it is fitted.  This provided an 

opportunity to visit the farm and admire the objects, still bearing the indestructible Tyvek 

labels, in their spacious new home.    

 

The good nature and support of the Staley family has been invaluable throughout this project, 

many thanks to them all.  We owe thanks to Andy King at M-Shed, and to our Museum 

Mentor, Lee Hutchinson, also at M-Shed for his support; also to our MDO at the time, Julie 

Reynolds and to successive Museums and Heritage Officers at South Glos Council for their 

continued support.  All the many museums and heritage organisations with whom we have 

corresponded have been unfailingly supportive and helpful. 

 

A very large number of volunteers have been involved in this project and it would be unfair to 

single anyone out for special mention.  We have accomplished this disposal by exercising 

one of our greatest strengths, teamwork.   

 

 

The sack balance is now displayed in the museum’s small 

garden.  

 

 

 

 

Our take home message would be – Disposal – if you do it ‘by the book’ it may not be 

quick or easy, but can be satisfactorily and rewardingly achieved with support and 

perseverance.    

Very many thanks to everyone.      T&DHT 19.10.2017 

Thornbury & District Heritage Trust.  www.thornburymuseum.org.uk,  enquiries@thornburymuseum.org.uk  

http://www.thornburymuseum.org.uk/
mailto:enquiries@thornburymuseum.org.uk



